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Angelica Town Board
Meeting Minutes
July 11, 2022
Opening

The regular meeting of the Angelica Town Board was called to order at 7:00 pm on July 11, 2022 in Angelica, NY at the Grange Meeting Room at 55 Park Circle by Robert Jones.
The Pledge of Allegiance was said.
			
Present:  			Robert Jones, Supervisor
			John "Skip" Hecker, Councilman									Girard Kelly, Councilman
			Don Case, Councilman
			Elwyn Gordon, Councilman
Recording Secretary:			Sharon Presutti, Town Clerk
Absent:			none
Others Present:		Mike Trivisondoli, David Haggstrom, Don Ash, 	
		Robert Perry, Rick Abbott, Art Hecker, Craig Miller, Robert Budinger,
		Gail Richardson and Rob Claypool
		
Approval of Minutes of Previous Minutes:
Minutes of the 6/13/22 meeting were distributed.  There were no corrections or additions made.  A motion was made by Skip Hecker to approve, seconded by Girard Kelly.
Elwyn Gordon 	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Don Case	Aye

Abstract Approvals:
General expenditures - $1957.57
A motion was made by Girard Kelly to approve payment seconded by Skip Hecker.
Elwyn Gordon	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Don Case	Aye

Highway expenditures - $21234.91
A motion was made by Girard Kelly and seconded by Donald Case to approve payment.  
Elwyn Gordon	Aye

Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Don Case	Aye

Budget Sheets and Supervisor’s Reports:
Robert Jones distributed June 2022 budget sheets and Supervisor’s report.  Robert Jones read through these.    Girard Kelly motioned to accept these reports; seconded by Elwyn Gordon.
Elwyn Gordon	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Don Case	Aye 

Girard Kelly asked Mike Trivisondoli about a couple of invoices that were on the abstract, Mike T. explained those expenses.  

Financial Reports:  
NYCLASS Report for 6/1 – 7/1/2022 was distributed by Robert Jones showing the balances for all of the sub-accounts.  He noted the interest rate is sneaking up a little more - .8111% and the total in reserves is $2,985,750.71. Interest earned was $2314.29.  

Town Business Review:
Town Clerk’s June 2022 Report
Robert Jones noted that Sherri Presutti, Town Clerk, distributed her June 2022 Town Clerk’s report.
Dogs - $72.00
Decals - $0.00
Certified Copies - $50.00
Cemetery Lot Sales - $0.00
Burials - $350.00
Marriage License - $0.00
ATV/LUV Registration Fee - $95.00
Memorial Bases - $172.00

Elwyn Gordon motioned to accept this report; second by Girard Kelly.
Elwyn Gordon	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly 	Aye
Donald Case	Aye

Town Justice Report
Robert Jones distributed the Justice Court report for June 2022, totaling $8933.00.  

Dog Control Report: Rick Abbott reported that he has had a few calls for barking and vicious dogs, these were handled peacefully.  He also noted that for the last three months he has been chasing some scofflaw dog licenses 


around, no matter what he does they ignore the fact that their dog license has expired.  Robert Jones added that he didn’t know that they scofflawed dog licenses, Sherri Presutti added that they are just not renewing their dog licenses, not actually scofflawed.  Elwyn Gordon asked about progress with the dog run.  Rick Abbott replied none and Skip Hecker added that Tom Cassidy is backed up on his jobs, we are still on his list.  

Assessor/Real Property Report: No report

Code Enforcement/MACE:  Robert Jones reported that MACE’s June report shows just under $13,000.00 to the $60,000.00 budget number.  

Highway report:  Mike Trivisondoli distributed, and read, a report to the Board providing information on what is happening with the Highway department.  There was some discussion on this report.  Elwyn Gordon asked if the next time a street is milled if something different could be done, he had many phone calls as to how rough it was.  Mike T. responded that trying to work with everyone’s schedules he tried to do Gibson Hill last and closest to when it would be black topped.  Elwyn was just wondering if there was something they could put down in the crack (pavement notch) prior to paving, concerned about safety.  Mike T. wasn’t sure what could be put in the crack that would stay, he will look into something for next time and was sorry for the inconvenience.  

Girard Kelly asked Mike T. if he received a price for the cemetery driveways from Blades.  Mike T. responded that their estimator has been on vacation, he will approach them again.  

Gail Richardson asked Mike T. about fixing the sidewalk on South Street and Park Circle, Mike T. responded that it is on his project list.  

Sherri Presutti told Mike T. that there are some boards sticking up on the Grange deck area, these need to be nailed down.  

Hyland:  Robert Jones distributed the June monitoring report from Beverly Lewinski, Facility Monitor.  Bob Jones noted the second page on the June report regarding odors:  it was reported as “On each visit, local Angelica roads were driven in search of offsite odors.  Off-site odors were detected along Lilly and Knapp Roads during the 6/1 inspection.  An odor was noted along Peacock Hill Road during the 6/15 visit.  On site odors were detected along the south slope of Cell 5C (landfill gas) and near the working face (garbage-like) during the 6/1 visit.  It was noted that during the 6/15 visit a trench was being opened along the east slope of Cell 5B to install a new gas line.  This was noted as the likely source of the off-site odor and the trench was being backfilled by the time the inspection was wrapping up.  A total of nine odor complaints were received during the month.”  
Robert Jones also distributed the Hyland Revenues Fiscal Year 2022 per Quarter and by Fund report noting that the 2nd quarter tonnage was 134,167.76 tons, this will be paid at $2.37 per ton and the check should be around $317,976.64.  
Miscellaneous:

Senator Borrello:  Girard Kelly introduced Senator Borrello to everyone and thanked him for coming.  Girard explained that we are very concerned about losing our bank, Community Bank, here in the Village of Angelica.  


Girard went on to say that the bank is to be closing 9/30/22, the Mayor has scheduled a meeting with the bank but not for three weeks, the fear is that is too long to wait.  Senator Borrello responded that he is actively working on this and trying to talk with someone that will listen, he added that Community Bank is a good bank, he uses it himself for his business accounts.  He added that he is going to do what he can to help and explained that there are some other options to pursue, not having a bank is not acceptable and could be a set back for the Village and Town, having a chartered bank is important.  Robert Jones added that we would like to do whatever we can to keep the bank here in Angelica.  Senator Borrello realizes it is an uphill battle but he will do what he can.  There was further discussion regarding this with everyone in attendance.  Senator Borrello added that banks are feeling the pressure of over regulation by New York State. Robert Jones asked if a municipality can do business with a Credit Union, Senator Borrello responded that currently that is not allowed.  Robert Jones asked if there were any further questions for the Senator – there were none.  He was thanked for coming and he will stay in touch.    

Pickle Ball:  Skip Hecker reported about the Pickle Ball courts, the nets cost $261.00 for two and the cost for the marking of the courts was $125.00, there will be two laid out at the end of the Tennis courts, the nets will be connected at one end and dragged out when needed.  There was no problem from the Board regarding this.  Girard Kelly motioned to go ahead and get this done; seconded by Elwyn Gordon.
Elwyn Gordon	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Donald Case	Aye

Meeting with B & L, Robert Jones, Archie McRae and Mayor Claypool/Water Project:  Robert Jones reported that they (himself, Mayor Claypool & Archie McRae) had an initial meeting with B & L. They visited the reservoir and the water source, spring in West Almond.  Bob added that he was impressed, the engineer was impressed, they have seen a lot of facilities, the reservoir is one of the best they have ever seen, this is a credit to Archie McRae – he knows what he is doing and does it very well.  Bob Jones added that Archie told him that anytime anyone wants to see how things are run he is willing to show them.  B & L said that it will be 40-50 days before they will get back to us with an official report.  There was some further discussion on this.  When Bob receives anything, he will forward to everyone.     

Bank Closure:  Girard Kelly asked Robert Jones if it would be worth it to write a letter from the Town. Robert Jones responded that he could write a letter.  Skip Hecker feels that waiting 3 weeks for a meeting is just too far out.  There was further discussion regarding this.  Robert Claypool said he spoke with the Senator outside and we will work on this together, the Town and Village.  He will be calling the Senator tomorrow and added that Senator Borrello will be making some phone calls also.  Rob Claypool will let everyone know what he finds out and will try to get a meeting with corporate.  Skip Hecker suggested getting Andover involved (they are closing their bank also) and some County representation.  Rob will contact his counter part in Andover and so will Bob Jones.  Rob Claypool suggests bringing the regional manager in to speak with elderly, who want to stay with Community Bank, options for their banking and what help they can get.  Girard K. added that that is a good idea but right now our focus should be on keeping our bank open.  Rob Claypool will find out how fast we can get a meeting set up.  Rob added that the Village Board Meeting will be Thursday, July 14th at 7:00 PM if there is anyone interested in being on the committee, they can discuss it then.  Robert Jones added that he will talk with Phil Stockin, Chairman of the Board of Legislators, Allegany County, regarding this.  Girard K. added that he would be happy to be on the committee.  



Elwyn Gordon:  Elwyn thanked Mike T. for placing the big rocks in the park and told him that the gravel pit looks great – best it has looked in a long time.  

Art Hecker:  Art Hecker approached the Board regarding fixing the clock in the Grange Building.  He is willing to take a look at it to see what needs to be done to get it running again.  There was some discussion regarding this.  The Board has no problem with Art looking at it and seeing what can be done.  It was added that volunteers are covered under our insurance liability.  Art was told to go ahead and look at it.  

Skip Hecker:  Skip mentioned that last Fall the Board discussed insulating the upper side of the Grange Building, he was wondering what happened with that.  Robert Jones suggested putting it down as a budget item for next years budget.  Skip asked if he could get an estimate now, Bob said sure.  Don Case added that we should look at some type of lighting on the side walls also.  Sherri Presutti asked whatever happened with fixing the acoustics?  Bob replied that we never got the grant for that, they were supposed to resubmit and he never heard anymore about it.  

Park:  Skip reported that he has the Dig NY papers stating that nothing is in the way for placing the grills in the Park and Tennis Court area, Dig NY cleared both areas.  Skip reported that Jimmy Scholla approached him and said that him and a couple others would like to buy new pads for the Basketball poles in memory of Kevin Dewey.  There was no issue from the Board regarding having them do this.  

Crosswalk between Post Office and Park:  Skip reported that this area is nothing but a trip hazard, this needs to be looked at.

West End Guard Rail/Park:  Skip would like to see this painted, it looks terrible, would like to see this done before Heritage Days weekend.  

House for Sale signs:  Skip asked if anyone gave anyone permission to leave House for Sale signs against trees in the park.  No permission was given. 

Cemetery:  Skip received a quote from Chris Plummer (PMAC Welding), Belmont, to re-do the sign at the Cemetery.  He added that Angelica people were contacted but one did not have time and the other didn’t get back to him.  Chris Plummer can do this, Skip read the details on what he would do, he may need assistance lifting it up there – his estimate was around $3000.00.  Elwyn Gordon asked how soon he could do it, Skip replied that he is just waiting for word to go ahead with it, Skip would like to take old sign over so Chris can get some dimensions off from it.  Elwyn Gordon made a motion to go ahead and have him do this; seconded by Girard Kelly.
Elwyn Gordon	Aye
Skip Hecker	Aye
Robert Jones	Aye
Girard Kelly	Aye
Donald Case	Aye

Skip asked about weed killer used in the Cemetery, he asked Mike T. what was used.  Mike T. responded that it was purchased at Tractor Supply.  Skip added that someone was in the cemetery, working on a headstone, shortly after it had been applied, it was still wet, they wondered if it was an issue.  Skip asked how long we have 


been using weed killer, adding that he thinks it looks terrible under the brand-new fence.  Mike T. added that he agrees with that and that the employees took it upon themselves to do this, he did not give them permission.  Skip suggested not using the weed killer, its not worth the risk, use the weed eaters.  Mike T. replied that he will tell them not to spray.  Rick Abbott added that he worked on the Cemetery a few years back and weed killer was never used.  

Skip had someone talk to him regarding their family’s headstone, she has talked to him before regarding this and Skip thought it had been taken care of.  She said she was told to write three letters to get this taken care of, Skip thought this was strange.  Skip went up there himself, secured the stone to the base, put in some fill and some grass seed, took him 15 minutes, he knows she has been complaining for 6 to 8 months, he doesn’t know why a resident has to keep complaining to get it done.  Elwyn Gordon asked what he secured the stone with, Skip replied Lock-Tight.

Joncy Bridge:  Skip asked Mike T. if there was any chance that the overlook could be weeded.  Mike T. responded that he will take a look at that.  

Donald Case:  Don asked if B & L would be giving us a report on the Water Project, Robert Jones responded yes, he will be getting reports and will pass them on as he gets them.  

Robert Jones:  Robert Jones reported that yesterday he received from NYS Division of Budget reporting that the first “tranche” of money from the ARP was received, $26717.87, the final payment will be $26717.86 and will be coming.  Bob J.  added that this money will be used for the Water Project.

Skip Hecker:  Skip Hecker reported that the Tennis Court is starting to develop the crack down the middle as it did a few years ago, he asked Mike T. if he was going to be doing anymore of the crack sealing.  Mike T. responded that Shuttleworth will be coming to do the Fire Hall and the Village Office Lot, he is sure that they could do the Tennis Court when they get those done.  Girard Kelly asked Mike T. if they ever got back to him regarding adding lines to the Basketball Court, Mike responded no.  There was some discussion regarding this – locals that have done it in the past, possibly the Village doing it, (Rob will bring up at meeting Thursday).  Skip also added that he is looking into some quotes for additional equipment in the Playground area, possible financial help from the Village.  Elwyn Gordon asked Mike T. if we still have the old basketball hoops.  Mike responded yes and Elwyn wondered if one of those could be put somewhere in the Park at a lower height for little kids to shoot at, possibly on the pole that is in the park between the Basketball Court and the Playground, Mike said to let him know what the Board wants done and he will see that it gets done.  

Gail Richardson:  Gail asked about the drainage that comes off the Transfer station, County, it seems to have ruined the surface of the road, she wondered if the drainage issue has been resolved.  Girard responded that he doesn’t believe it is a drainage issue, its more of a river erosion issue.  

Rick Abbott:  Rick Abbott asked about Governor Hochul’ restrictions on concealed carry for guns, he wondered how that affects him as he carries one when he goes on dog calls.  Robert Jones responded that some things are better left unsaid, it opens a can of worms, it was noted that Rick is an officer.  

With there being no further questions or comments Skip Hecker motioned to adjourn the meeting at 8:18 P.M; seconded by Girard Kelly.  

Respectfully submitted, Sharon A Presutti, Sharon Presutti, Angelica Town Clerk
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